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Commendations:

· The program has an outstanding record of students successfully passing the national certification board examination.  The department’s average scores on this exam consistently exceed the national average by a significant margin.

· The department has well-developed and effective assessment practices, including soliciting feedback from students, hospitals and professionals in the discipline.  The department’s long pattern of using assessment results to further improve the program is noteworthy.

· The faculty hold excellent credentials, have an impressive record of professional development and clearly are well-respected in their field.  

· The chair of the department is a capable and respected leader who manages the department and its resources very effectively.    

· A very effective working relationship exists between the program and the respiratory care profession in the region.  The program has a positive reputation with professionals throughout the region, evidenced in part by the very high placement rate of graduates, involvement of area professionals as adjunct faculty and the willingness of clinical sites to permit students to work with critical care cases.

· The facilities and equipment available to the program are of high quality, and the availability of simulation greatly enhances students learning.

· The department’s forward-looking planning in anticipation of faculty retirements will serve the program well and help ensure consistency in quality and continuity in student learning.

Recommendations for Action:

· As faculty retire and new faculty join the department, continued attention to maintaining the program’s relationships with clinical sites and professionals throughout the region will be essential.

· Given the anticipated retirements and the short supply of qualified faculty, the department may wish to mentor some of its current students who show promise for becoming excellent faculty in the future.

· The department has worked diligently to reduce its high attrition rate.  This attrition rate is not atypical among such programs at other institutions, but the department is strongly encouraged to seek new ways to retain more students.  Identifying characteristics of students who persist versus those who leave may provide useful information for developing intervention strategies. Based on the reports of faculty, it appears that new approaches to helping students understand the rigor of the program prior to entry as well as the nature of professional practice in this field would be helpful.  

Overall Assessment of Department’s Progress and Goals:

The Respiratory Care Department is a high quality department that is respected on campus and in the community.  It does an excellent job of preparing students to become successful practitioners, and the program enjoys strong support throughout the region.  At present, the department is producing a sufficient number of graduates to meet employment demand.  Ensuring a smooth transition as faculty retire and reducing the high attrition rate are clear priorities for focus during this next review period.

Institutional or Resource Barriers to the Department’s Ability to accomplish its Goals, if any:

· Adjunct faculty who possess appropriate qualifications to teach in this program are difficult to secure in this region, and therefore the department can benefit from the assistance of the Academic Staffing Coordinator.

